
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
January 9th, 2012
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Lance Stahley, Town Engineer



Residents:

Jim  & Patty Rush




Laura, Emma, John, Clara & Jamie O’Brien



Bob Barrows



David Amstutz, representing Park Tudor School
After the Pledge of Allegiance, Councilors Freihofer, Frey and O’Brien were sworn in as the newly elected Town Councilors, by reciting the oath of office, administered by Clerk-Treasurer Taylor.
Councilor O’Brien nominated Councilor Freihofer to be President of the Town Council.  Motion was seconded, and Councilor Freihofer was unanimously elected President.   
President Freihofer recognized past President Jim Rush and his wife, Patty.  President Freihofer thanked Jim for his energy and countless hours devoted to the Town over the past 4 years and stated that through Jim’s guidance and leadership the Town is a better place.
President Freihofer presented to Jim Rush a crystal plaque and read the following Proclamation.
“Proclamation to Recognize James A. Rush
Whereas James A. Rush has served as Town Councilor in the Town of Meridian Hills, and as Council President, Chairman of the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee, Finance Committee, and Police & Safety Committee from 2008 to 2012, and has managed the operation of the Town of Meridian Hills to the best of his ability.
Now, therefore, let it be proclaimed:
That January 9th, 2012 be designated as a formal day of recognition for James A. Rush for his years of dedicated and outstanding service, and countless contributions to the continual improvement and betterment of the Town of Meridian Hills and the State of Indiana.”
The proclamation was signed by the Council and by State Senator, Scott Schneider.
Photos were taken with Jim and the Council.  Jim spoke briefly and stated that he was honored to have served the Town and to have the chance to give back.   He congratulated Councilor Kristina Frey in her new position as Councilor, and encouraged the Council to continue to serve and keep open dialog for the improvement of the Town.
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He stated that he had contacted Gregory Clark of the City of Indianapolis by email to pursue further discussion on the possible indemnification agreement for the Town Police Force. There have been no further inquires by the City and as such, Marshall Russo did not believe that the City was motivated to act on the indemnity request.   Council discussed the desire to have the indemnification, but with no further action expected by the City, this agreement will likely not be completed.
Marshall Russo explained that new software being used by the City has prevented the Town from gaining incident reports that the Town used to be able to review.  He reported that the City in a cost saving effort has stopped typing incident reports and that the Town Police Department has been working over the past month and a half to gain access to the system.    He reported that he expects a monthly cost of approximately $35/month to gain access.  Marshall Russo hopes to report progress at the next Council Meeting.
Marshall Russo that new scanners have been provided that automate traffic ticket process also eliminating much the administrative cost, and improving the accuracy of the information put into the computer system.    He stated that Town has this technology today.
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley distributed an article in 2010 Indiana Legal Newsletter about recent rulings at the Indiana Court of Appeals outlining the duties of care and potential liability residents/ landowners have for damage caused by trees falling across property lines.   The court ruled in favor of the insurance company who had sued a landowner to recover payments for the damage caused to a neighbors property after the landowner had been notified that a tree on their property needed to be removed.   Court found that “an urban or residential landowner does have a duty to protect neighbors from the risk of damage or injury caused by a falling tree.”
Attorney Beesley asked the Council if it wanted to create a new sign ordinance for the St. Margaret’s Guild’s Decorator Show House to be held April 28th- May 15th at 71st and Meridian Street.    Council had further discussion and agreed to take this under advisement.
Approval of Minutes
The Council approved the minutes of November 14th, 2011 as presented.  
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Lance Stahley reported that continued progress with DPW over drainage issues at 73rd Street.     He reported that DPW was in the design phase of this project with Plans to start work in Spring 2012 and finish the project by the Fall 2012.
Engineer Stahley also reported that in a recent meeting with the City on paving issues, that the City is looking at resurfacing Pennsylvania Street and addressing some of the drainage issues on Pennsylvania Street at that time.   He also reported that paving on 64th Street and 75th Street would more than likely occur in 2013 and that this is inline with previously outlined critical path plans for Town Streets.
Engineer Stahley reported that the City is scoping additional Bike Lanes along 73rd and 71st Street from Spring Mill Road to College,  Councilor Frey inquired and commented that this might need additional widening on this street in order to accommodate bikes on this busy thoroughfare.   She asked about the timing, and Councilor O’Brien expressed hope that this would occur in 2012.  
Engineer Stahley inquired with Clerk -Treasurer whether the Town had received a refund from Globe Asphalt for $982.50    Clerk- Treasurer Taylor agreed to look into the matter and report back.
Councilor O’Brien inquired about expected Pothole repairs in the upcoming winter season.   Engineer Stahley stated that residents can report any pothole to the Mayor’s action Line:
Call: (317) 327-4MAC
Go Online: www.indy.gov/mac 
[image: image1]
There is also a new I-Phone App (and an Android App version) that is a free download called “Request Indy” where a photo can be taken an action request for the city be made through a laptop, PC, or mobile phone.
Engineer Stahley agreed to confirm with Globe Asphalt the continuation of the Emergency On-Call service for Pothole repair within the Town.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the 2011 Financial report will be completed in the coming weeks, but the December Financial Statements had not arrived yet.   The information will be forwarded as it is completed.   
Council inquired about moving $30,000 to the Rainy Day fund from the General Fund.  Motion was made and seconded, and the Council approved by a vote of 3-0.
Old Business
President Freihofer brought up the topic of Committee Restructuring, a topic that had been previously discussed but postponed until after the Election.    Councilors discussed the fact that many of the committees (i.e. Finance, Police & Safety, and Communications Committees) are not very active, and that the entire Council is on certain non-active committees thereby creating considerable duplication and formal minutes or public notice requirements whenever a meeting would take place.   The desire is to recognize a need to have fewer committees and to have the Council at large be able to address some of these topics at the regularly scheduled Council meetings.   President Freihofer stated that the one very active and important committee is the Residential / Land Use Development Committee remain as an active committee.    The subject was table for the purpose of making a recommendation at the next Council Meeting in March.  
President Freihofer requested that the Council Agenda be changed so that the Resident Forum could be moved to the beginning of the meeting, so that Residents time would be respected and that they would have to stay until the end of the meeting to bring up a topic.   More often than not, the Council has suspended the agenda when residents or visitors have arrived to share information or inquire about a topic.  President Freihofer requested that Town Attorney Sue Beesley draft an ordinance to move up the Resident Forum just after the Pledge of Allegiance.
Discussion followed.  Councilor Frey noted that the committees aren’t listed in the municipal code.   Council discussed the variety of names for the Land Use or Residential Construction Committee.  After further discussion the agreed upon name for this committee is Development Standards.
President Freihofer reported on an upcoming Development Standards issue at 444 Penn Ridge Drive where Park Tudor is asking the Town to approve vacating the property or right of way  where a drive or former right of way existed.   The purpose would be to prevent any future drive or road from being created on this property.   President Freihofer reported that the committee will meet with Attorney Tim Oaks, representing Park Tudor, to discuss the specifics of the issue.
Discussion followed.   Engineer Stahley reported that both speed bumps were built to specification.   The specification had the same height but the tops were different due to the angle of the bump.  
 New Business
President Freihofer reported that Arborist Jud Scott would look into a request to remove a dead tree at 7100 N. Williams Creek Drive, and determine whether the tree was the Town’s responsibility of the home owners.   
President Freihofer also reported that the Police Car had been repaired and the approval of this would occur with the approval of the Vouchers.
Committee Reports
Police & Safety Committee – Nothing to report
Finance Committee  - Nothing to report
Development Standards Committee  - Nothing further to report
Streets and Thoroughfares Committee: - Nothing to report
Communications Committee – 
Councilor O’Brien commented on this year’s 75th Anniversary of the Town of Meridian Hills.    Councilor O’Brien and President Freihofer agreed to chair a special 75th Anniversary Committee to plan celebration.  Preliminary discussions for the celebration in June or July being held at Holliday Park or Park Tudor were being considered.  Anyone interested in being a part of the Committee would be welcomed.
Residents Forum

Resident Bob Barrows requested that the Council consider sending out email announcements in advance of meetings so that residents could be more informed and aware of meetings and topics, as well as increase participation from residents.  
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for December for $88,390.97 and January for $ 20,131.87
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted December 12, 2011
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  12/1/11-  12/14/11 (estimated) 
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll  (officers clothing allowances)
	
	$2,250.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 12/15/11- 12/28/11 (estimated) (incl councilors)
	6,700.00 

	2317
	Globe Asphalt Painting
	
	
	
	49,160.70 

	2318
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.44 

	2319
	VOID
	
	
	
	
	

	2320
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	389.56 

	2321
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2322
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11937)
	
	3,618.28 

	2323
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	299.76 

	2324
	Liberty Mutual
	
	
	
	3,023.00 

	2325
	Gridlock Traffic Systems (Invoice 21791)
	
	4,176.42 

	2326
	Tom Wood Ford (288208,287515,287300,287974)
	
	3,696.88 

	2327
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	7.33 

	2328
	Terry O'Brien postage reimbursement
	
	239.37 

	2329
	Roundpeg (web site updates)
	
	
	40.00 

	2330
	Traffic Sign Inc. (Invoice 2011699, 2011687)
	
	1,843.57 

	2331
	Sign-A-Rama (Invoice 21307- balance of invoice)
	
	7,000.00 

	2332
	Joseph Batza (reimburse- police car battery)
	
	119.99 

	2333
	Tom Wood Ford (289468)
	
	
	183.95 

	2334
	Mike Russo (reimburse virus software renewal, office supplies)
	99.05 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$88,390.97 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted January 9, 2012
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  12/29/11-  1/11/12 (estimated) 
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 1/12/12- 1/25/12 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 1/26/12- 2/8/12 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2335
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.44 

	2336
	Speedway  (estimated)
	
	
	
	400.00 

	2337
	IPL (estimated)
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2338
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11966)
	
	1,401.76 

	2339
	Bingham, McHale (retainers- December and January)
	2,000.00 

	2340
	Waymire Inc. (Invoice 280858)
	
	
	112.00 

	2341
	ARW Trucking (Invoice 11-2317)
	
	
	875.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$20,131.87 


The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer
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